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Meetings: 3rd Wednesday of the month at 8.00 pm at the
 R.S.L rooms, 158, Henty Street, Casterton.
Welcome to the June 2005 edition of, “Historical Happenings” the fourth edition of the monthly newsletter for the Casterton and District Historical Society. Following a very sensible suggestion from Jan, we will be putting the feature article for each month on the front page. This will make each issue look a bit different so that they will be more easily recognizable from each other. So, without further ado we lead to:
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The History of the Casterton Racing Club Inc.
A talk given by the guest speaker Mr.  Jim Kent at the meeting held on the 18th May 2005.
The genesis of the Racing Club could be said to have been the WOODSIDE INN just past the Golf Course on the Penola Road, and opposite the CHAFFEY Brothers property “Woodlands” gate.
The licensee of the Inn was one George JENNINGS, a very flamboyant gent indeed; he arranged the formation of the Woodside Picnic Racing Club and held picnic meetings on a race track at the rear of his grog shop. All that remain today of this enterprise are a row of poplar trees, and some persistent bulb plants.
The Casterton Racing Club was in existence while these racing carnivals were held at the Woodside Course, having the owner of the “Runnymeade” Station, Mr. A. J. ANDERSON as Secretary and Handicapper of both Clubs.
Indeed a 3 day meeting was held in the February of 1855 at the Casterton Race Course, and it has been, with the exception of the War years of 1942 – 45, the practice of the Casterton Racing Club to conduct regular race meetings at its course.
Now, to revert back to the very beginning of the Race Course and its Club, we know that the informal horse races were the norm when Alexander MCKINLAY had his Glenelg Inn in operation; these were of the type whereby Squatters and their Employees raced against each others horses.
Another most important aspect connected to the horse racing game was the importing by Dick LEWIS, the owner of the “Rifle Downs” Station at Digby, the famous stallion “King Alfred”; he was the first blood horse to be imported in Victoria and of course as such initiated the foaling of numerous champion race horses. “King Alfred” arrived at Rifle Downs in 1853; he later spent his siring life at George CARMICHAELS Station “Retreat”, Dunrobin.
William ROBERTSON the squatter owner of “Wando Vale” Station was also another local thoroughbred breeder as were the ROBERTSON Brothers of “Struan” at Paschendale and Naracoorte. Not to be outdone, the HENTY Brothers of “Connells Run”, ”Muntham”, “Merino Downs” and “Sandford House”, were also in the horse caper hunting roos, dingo’s, etc, etc.
The very first organised horse races were conducted at what is now the very modern race course at Casterton. It would have then been in its natural state, a perfect amphitheatre made by nature. This race meeting took place in 1855, 150 years ago. The running of this meeting in 1855 brought about the formation of the Casterton Racing Club which was formed in 1857 which makes it the oldest continuous organisation and Club in Casterton. Last Monday, the current Club conducted its first of 5 meetings for the Calendar year. 

Some of the office bearers and Committee Members were George CARMICHAEL of “Retreat”, William ROBERTSON of “Wando Vale”, Edmund KIRBY, businessman of Casterton, and George CHAFFEY of “Woodlands”. Note that they were noted “squatters” and “businessmen”. No shearers, fencers, drovers and such like menial workers that today make up the Committee and office bearers of the current Club.
James BORWICK, an inspector of Schools, was not impressed with the conduct of the people patronising the race meetings in 1857. He wrote, “I arrived in Casterton during the running of horse races during the week, an awful time of reckless extravagance and unbridled debauchery. The shrieks of drunken women, the cries of reeling natives, the quarrels of besotted men greeted me upon this my first visit to Casterton. By all accounts the scenes at these 3 days of horse racing would equal any of the wildest Bacchanalian freaks and follies”.
It is doubtful that the fledgling Casterton Racing Club would have survived at what is now the race course, had it not been for the foresight of some forward looking gentlemen. In the April of 1856, a letter from the inhabitants of the District of Casterton wrote to the then Department of Crown Lands and Survey. The text of the letter was to get the District Surveyor, who was currently working around Casterton to survey the site that had been used as a race course previously, and then to grant to 6 trustees this area of land to become a permanent race course. The letter was signed by some 26 squatters of the Casterton district and it so happened that in the July of 1856 an area of land containing 110 acres was granted to 6 appointed Trustees in perpetuity, for the purpose of thoroughbred racing. The said land was, and still is known, as Crown Land. Currently it is under threat of a claim back, instituted by Native Title, as are thousands of acres of Crown Land in the South West of Victoria.
Well just consider this in relation to the putty legged horses today that race on well watered tracks and still break down. 
Racing at Casterton course used to commence in February. The Pariscan carried 14 stone 7 lbs in the 1917 Cup and on the same day carried 15 stone in the Ladies Bracelet. Today’s trainers would go ballistic under these conditions.
I don’t suppose that there would be in this district a more appealing piece of land to lend itself to horse racing. It is bounded on the east by the Wannon River and the massive hills of Sandford House. To the South, the magnificent river red gums guard the banks of the Glenelg River. The western boundary is made up of another viewing area of the race track and steeple course.
Now note the Steeple Course, it is of “open” configuration, that is, it is NOT railed, but runs in “open” country, the horses jump 10 fences of live privet hedge in each circuit of approx 1 ¼ mile, or 1900 metres, doing 2 circuits in a race. Now this fact sees our Casterton Race Course the only course on the Australian mainland to have such phenomenon. There is at Deloraine, in Tasmania, another Steeple Course with “live” fences or jumps.

The root stock for some of these jumps that I planted came from hedges donated by local people: Clearys, Mallees, Dr. O’Sullivan, O’Connells and others.
The Course proper, or race track, is of a design known as “The Californian” - unique again, with an uphill pull on a straight of 800 metres or ½ mile before a turn. The race track features “banked” turns, and a 400 metres “home” straight to the finish post, 2,000 metres a circuit, 1600 metres on the main track.
Picnic race meetings in the first half of the 19th century were held on courses at Digby, Merino, Sandford, Wando Vale, Brimboal, Chetwynd, Tarryoukan, Nangeela, Dergholm, Langkoop and other sites in the Casterton district.
Our late Society member and race horse fanatic, Jack GORMAN, was for many years the Secretary/Treasurer of the racing club and in that capacity saw many an incident, and crisis occur at the race course. In 1957 a horse called “Frodlaw” won the Casterton Cup in fine style, so convincingly that it attracted the attention of the stewards in charge of the meeting, they ordered a swabbing to take place. Mr. Val SLOSS was the race clubs veterinary officer at this meeting, Mr. C. V. “Jim” CERCHE was the trainer and a Mr. J. STAR the owner. The horse had been stabled at Mrs. Emily LAWRENCE stables in Robertson Street, Casterton. The subsequent swab proved positive to a substance known as NICOTINE, and an enquiry ensued.
At the court case over this horse and race the lawyer for the defendants asked the vet, Mr. SLOSS if he smoked cigars. He replied, “Yes”. “Then could not have the nicotine shown in the swab come from your fingers?”
Mrs. LAWRENCE advanced the information that at her stables she had fruit trees which she had sprayed with nicotine sulphate to ward off diseases. The horse had been tethered under these trees.

With this knowledge the element of doubt was created by the defending lawyer but the owner and trainer got 5 years. The Club was held, “Not Liable”.
Another more recent case occurred in 1972 when a horse called Regal Vista was substituted for the slower entered horse called Royal School. Regal Vista bolted in, in the Muntham Handicap landing a betting plunge of some $33,000 for the perpetrators of this “ring in”. A trainer alerted the stewards to the switch and the subsequent court case saw the connections have a life time ban from race courses imposed, plus a goal sentence.
Another occasion was the breaking of a leg on a horse called Ted’s Mistake. This happened when the red gum leg on a culvert under the course collapsed under his weight. This occurred in 1947 and the meeting was abandoned.
The course at the time was nothing like it is now and further problems and wet winters saw racing postponed or conducted at Hamilton.
Now this is where I come into the picture at this period in time. I was the Senior Operator of graders and bull dozers for the local Council who were contracted to build a new race track. Mr. L. T. KOCH was the President, and Cr. Norm ELIJAH the Secretary of the Racing Club. The cost of $8,000 for the work to be done by the Shire was financed by issuing debentures of $250. Some of these debentures were never redeemed. Mr. Bill HURLEY was Clerk of Works and Mr Mal EDGERTON supplied the tip trucks to cart in the filling for the race track. This filling, amounting to hundreds of cubic metres of soil, came from an area of borrow pits down in the junction corner of the Crown Reserve.
Over its 150 years of existence, the Club has been favoured with members of Committee who have had a very dedicated connection to horse racing. We see names like J. J. BARRY, EDGAR, PEARSON, ANDERSON, KOCH, CARMICHAEL, SPRIGG, STOCK Bros, HENTY, and CHAFFEY and so on. The likes of the Squire of “Runnymeade”, Mr. J. B. GILL, served for 40 years, Harry MITCHELL of “Moredun Hill”, 50 years. Kevin STARK of “Blink Bonnie”, 50 years. Jack GORMAN served almost 50 years as Secretary/ Treasurer and race caller; and so the list goes on.
Owners and trainers like the legendary Tom CAWKER, STOCK Bros. of “Cammais”, Jim HANLON, the DANCOCKS Bros., Bell GAVAN, John LITTLE, Fred LAMBORN, Paul WARREN, and a host of other people have graced our course with their thoroughbreds.
Local jockeys like Barney CASEY, Reuben KNAPSEY, Tom RIDLEY, Barry MCFARLANE and his wife Alma, Hughie MCINTYRE, Martin KINNANE, Pat RYAN, just to mention a few, have ridden to victory on our course.
In early days Adam Lindsay GORDON and Cuthbert FEATHERSTONEHAUGH donned the silks to ride on the track. John LIVOCK, Clerk of Course for 50 years, Bill LAWRENCE for 20 years, Bernie CLEARY, Bill BARNES.
My Dad’s cousin Ernie James KENT won the 1915 Casterton Cup with his “Chawa”, his son also Ernie James KENT won the 1967 Cup with “Miss Ice”. I have yet to win a race at Casterton; a couple of minor placings is all I have achieved.
The Cup Meeting of 1892 had Vice Regal patronage with the presence of Lord HOPETOUN. The meetings have catered for Indian Hawkers, Chinese market gardeners, and a host of non descript persons all sharing a love of thoroughbred racing. Other Clubs who have tenanted our Course are the St. Pats Racing Clubs, The Dads Racing Club and later on, the Diggers Racing Club.
The Casterton Racing Club has survived economic depressions, drought and skulduggery by owners, trainers, jockeys and punters and the Christian Temperance Union ran a crusade in an attempt to stop the running of race meetings at the course. They were compared to the old woman with a broom who tried to keep the sea back with her broom!!
I have happily served as a trustee and Committeeman for more than 30 years; skilfully dodging the office of President while holding the position of Course Manager until I retired from the duty a couple of years ago. I am quite happy to continue my association with this honourable Club in the capacity of Trustee and Committeeman. I have a head full of pleasant memories of the times spent out at the Casterton Race Course.
James Kent 

18/5/2005
*****************
Calendar of Events for 2005

July 24th Sunday  – JOHNNY MULLAGH CENTRE & HARROW

Visit to the Johhny Mullagh Centre in Harrow. If interested in attending please contact Jan Lier – 55 752578

August – WOODWORKING SHOW

Display of vintage tools of trade and information table

Saturday & Sunday 27th & 28th  August 

VERN MCALLUM PHOTGRAPH EXHIBITION.

Bus trip to Digby for this exhibition on the Saturday, if enough numbers will run bus for Sunday. If interested in attending please contact Jan Lier – 55 752578 by 1st August.

5th to 19th September 

PUBLIC RECORDS OFFICE, TRAVELLING EXHIBITIONS
These displays will be available to view free of charge in the Town Hall foyer, Monday to Friday and on Saturday and Sunday at the Museum during these dates. More information available in future newsletter.

OCTOBER 2005 – MARCH 2006 (Daylight Saving Time)

The museum will be open every Sunday from 11 am – 3 pm. Closed Christmas Day and New Years Day.

12th November – Casterton Pastoral and Agricultural Society Show

Information Table and Memorabilia display.
PUBLICATIONS FOR SALE:

Casterton Historical Street Walk from Flour Mill to Glenelg Inn - $10.00

Extracts from the Casterton and District Historical Society Inc. 1966-1996 - $10.00

Corndale State School Honour Board Booklet - $7.00

Casterton Cenotaph WWI soldiers - $20.00

Casterton Cenotaph WWII soldiers - $10.00

Major Norman McDonalds Photograph Album CD - $20.00

History in the Depths DVD - $20.00

Phone Jan on 55 752578
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This organisation records Toponyms - the origin and meanings of place names and the Society receives a newsletter from them. It is envisaged that the Society will submit toponyms to them on our local and district place names.

Names so far – Corndale, Bahgallah,

This months Toponym - Dergholm.

Taken from the booklet, “Extracts of the Casterton and District Historical Society Minutes”

20th November, 1968

Dergholm was originally DARSCHOLM.

18th April 1984
The first Europeans to settle in the area were James JACKSON and Mat GIBSON, who took up the leases of DERGHOLM and ROSENEATH stations in 1840, an area of some 145 square miles. The above gentlemen were subsequently succeeded by William SPLATT and John RALSTON.

The Rev. Charles SIMSON came to ROSENEATH after 1866 having previously been minister at Glenorchy near Hobart. He also held the license to DERGHOLM at this time.

The earliest selectors in the Dergholm area were John SHAW who selected land adjoining BAILEY’S ROCKS in 1872; William H ROPER who selected land at Dergholm in 1871, Angus TURNER who selected at Dergholm in 1871 having previously held land at Merino.

John BAILEY and his family settled near a large granite outcrop in 1888, north of Dergholm which has since been known as BAILEYS ROCKS.

Alistair indicated that the names ASTBURY, HOWLETT and ROPER are the only names of original selectors, which have remained to the present day.

Early records of Dergholm Township are hazy.  The first building was built by Donald MCDONALD in 1873 and was the DERGHOLM INN. The windows of this original hotel are still in the present day hotel.

A number of stores are recorded. These include the IRON STORE (Simon RAPKIN which was eventually relocated at the rear of R S DONALD store in Casterton), John PEACHEY’S store and a store belonging to Hezeriah HOWLETT.  Archie MCKINNON (boot maker) and Thomas NEWSON (Blacksmith) are also recorded.
THE CHANGES IN TIME

By Des Murphy
Part 3

One day in the late 30’s the whole family and some of the neighbours went to TURNERS old garden at TULLICH for a picnic. It was a Sunday in the spring.
It was wonderful in the bush, plenty of wild flowers and some kangaroos. At Corndale we looked at some new grasses called clover and rye grass sown in Mr LEAKE’s paddock. The day was good and we enjoyed the very good fruit on the trees and the trip back home was good.
Next morning when brother Jack was drowsy, Mum took him to the Doctor; he was bitten by a small snake.
I spent many happy hours with my grandfather MURPHY driving sheep in the Tullich area on weekends. A few years later I was helping Grandfather MURPHY drove sheep to his Tullich block. We travelled past Mr. LEAKE’s paddock again, it was magnificent. Other paddocks were carrying 1 sheep to the acre. Mr LEAKE was carrying over 3 sheep to the acre.

Casterton was a very busy place, new Town Hall, a new Bridge over the Glenelg River and a new road connected the town. SPURRELL Bros were some of the trucks carting gravel and the three UPTON Bros. were working teams of horses in the site. A big crowd gathered for the opening which was chaired by Cr. H. NEESON on the 7th February 1937.

My last two years at the convent I spent every Thursday morning at the High School learning woodwork. I met up with Richard COOPER; we both liked it very much. Later we were at the Air Training Corp together. Later Richard was an accountant, he kept our books for many years, and his advice was always very helpful.

In 1937 to 1939, hundreds of red gum trees were fallen to cut them into sleepers for the railways. Dad got a contract to pull them out of the paddocks and onto the roads with the horse team. It was fun on the weekends helping Dad to sledge them into the road sides.

No four wheel drive vehicle in those days, only small tray. Thousands of sleepers were loaded and sent out by train for the Victorian Railways from Casterton.

Continued Next Month ………………
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A History behind the names conferred on thoroughfares

In and around Casterton.
Now, that we have learnt the names of the 2 main streets in Casterton, we will continue on with the streets of lesser importance and endeavour to enlighten you as to the origin of the names they bear.
Both Henty St. and Jackson St. lie in an East to West direction; keeping on the southern side of Henty St. we will look at, starting from the Glenelg River end, the streets that cross over these 2 streets.
The First street which is almost on the river bank is called TYERS Street, and for the life of me I can’t fathom out why, nor whom, it was named after, possibly, like the street, they were not of any great importance.
Moving westwards, a street called CLARKE cuts across Henty Street, in a north/south direction. This street was so named after one of the original surveyors of Casterton, his confederate, a Cr. Derbyshire, missed out on having a thoroughfare named after him.
We still keep moving in a westerly direction and find McPHERSON Street running in a parallel to CLARKE Street. Slightly greater in length, McPHERSON Street is so named after the McPherson family, late of Dunrobin and Nangeela Pastoral stations. William McPherson was married in Hobart in 1845 and with his wife came to the mainland, landing at Portland. William, wife and family then moved up to manage the Dunrobin Station, a property of 153.000 acres, for his Uncle, a Mr. W. Murray.
The dwelling, at this time, on ‘Dunrobin’, was a 3 roomed hut with a bark roof. Mr. McPherson and family remained at Dunrobin in the capacity of Manager until their home at their property ‘Nangeela’ was finally built for them. This property then consisted of 16.000 acres.
The last of this McPherson family known to be in the district were Russell and Jim who ran a chaff mill and produce shop on Shiels Terrace. They were cared for by their sister Nancy at their Robertson Street house. All were single, leaving no descendants. 

Another relative was Mr. Cyril McPherson, who in the latter stages of his life was the local representative for the Phosphate Co-operative Co., a firm making and marketing artificial manures.
Jim Kent 

01.5.2005
**************
Society Meeting Dates for 2005/6:
General Meetings:

15th   June
20th July

17th   August
21st September

19th   October
16th  November

December 2005 and January 2006
 No Meeting

15th February 2006 – A.G.M.
15th March 2006

19th April 2006

17th May 2006
Any material for inclusion can be left at P.O. Box 48, or passed to Basil Stafford or Jan Lier.  Any ideas or comments can be left at P.O Box 186.
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